
  

 

 

 See all the images from the May Exhibition Night,  
especially those of the ñAnimal Portraitò subject photos. 
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Gold awarded Subject entries. 

Clockwise from Top Left: 

Spin Tern by Tony Luha 

Jelly Friend by Neil Winfield 

Morning YawnðYoung Darter by Theresa Pitter 

Grasshopper by Tony Luha 

Surging Orca by Keith Lightbody 

Welcome to the March issue of Dark Rumours! It 

has been an amazing start to the year with the 

AGM last  month and then the ever popular Nature 

exhibition at the start of March, 

In this issue of Dark Rumours you will find plenty of 

information from our president, exhibition and pro-

gram directors, photo market reports and much 

more. 

Donôt forget entries for the Print-West competi-

tion need to be uploaded by Wednesday 15th 

March. Our club has an excellent record with this 

competition and I encourage all members to enter. 

More details can be found inside this issue on 

page 5. 
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A new year is underway with a new committee, which 

almost has a full complement of members.  Most excit-

ing is that we have a new Newsletter Editor, Travis 

McElroy, who has put together this issue.  We are still 

missing a Vice-President but I am expecting that this 

position will be filled shortly. 

I would like to thank all those who have volunteered for 

the committee and the myriad of jobs that are required 

to make the club run. There are more than 30 people 

from our membership of 135 who have put up their 

hands for various tasks. 

While I am not going to list all our volunteers there are a 

few names that might be useful if you have any prob-

lems or ideas, apart from those you wish to address to 

me. 

Program Committee (for all program suggestions):  

Phil Unsworth (Program Director) 

¶ Isobel Pearson 

¶ Kim Stewart 

¶ Deb Barnes (Committee member) 

Consumables Manager: 

¶ Derek Burton (Committee member) 

Instead of a dedicated Catering Manager we now have 

a tea roster which will shortly be available on our web-

site.  Members can view the tea roster and add/remove 

their names from the roster.  In addition you will receive 

reminders via email in the week preceding your roster.  

Thanks to Andrew Marriott for adding this function to our 

website. 

The committee had its first meeting on 7 March, 2017 to 

deal with a large agenda.  Some outcomes of interest to 

members are: 

1. WCC has joined the Western Australian Photo-

graphic Judges Association (WAPJA) which will 
give us access to a list of photographers and art-
ists who are known by the WAPJA to have either 
been photographic judges for many years, or who 
are in the training or development stages of im-
proving their judging capabilities. 

2. Exhibition subjects for the remainder of 2017 
have been selected and will be available on our 
website shortly. 

3. As approved at the AGM, the Image of the Year 
awards will be replaced by three new awards, 
Photographer of the year, Photo Printer of the 
year and Mono Photographer of the year.  Points 
towards these awards will be allocated on the ba-
sis of Acceptance (1), Bronze (3), Silver (5) and 
Gold (8) at our monthly exhibitions. Print-West will 
also attract points ï entry (1), selected (5) and 
finalist (8). 

4. In order to encourage novice photographers to 
enter our monthly exhibitions there will also be an 
award for Exhibitor of the Year, based on the 
number of entries submitted to exhibitions. 

5. An application is being prepared for a City of Can-
ning Community Equipment Grant to upgrade our 
PA system. 

Finally, two reminders . . . 

Images for the 2016 Portfolio book must be sent to Greg 

Bell by 31 March, 2017. 

Entries for the Print-West/Interclub competition must be 

uploaded to galleries by 15 March. While not everyone 

has the time to undertake a specific role in WCC, you 

can all enter your best images into the Print-West com-

petition for the benefit of our club. WCC has done well in 

this event in the past. We have a reputation for photo-

graphic excellence which attracts new members to the 

club and can also win cash prizes which can offset the 

cost of preparing entries. 

PRESIDENTôS REPORT 
Jane Speijers 
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Hi Everyone, 

The second exhibition event of 2017, titled Nature, re-

ceived a tremendous response with 100 images, includ-

ing 35 prints, submitted for consideration.  It was a very 

busy night and well attended by members. 

Judging the event was Alex Cearns, both a talented, pro-

fessional photographer and former member of WCC.  

Alex is the founder of Houndstooth Studio and recipient 

of many awards for animal photography. Her critique and 

feedback on the night was considered and perceptive. 

Theresa Pitter was the most successful exhibitor with 

two gold for Morning Yawn ï Young Darter and Yellow-

billed Spoonbill. Two silvers for Ant Battle and Tug-of-

War completed a very successful night for Theresa.  

Tony Luha applied a masterly touch to win Gold for both 

Spin Tern and Grasshopper.  Other Gold winners were 

Neil Winfield for Jelly Friend, Keith Lightbody for Surging 

Orca, Nola Sumner for Chequer Board and Frans Hugo 

for Southernmost Tip of Africa.  

A Silver award was each granted to Nola Sumner, Frans 

Hugo, Frank Mancini, Glen Moralee and Gary Louth. 

The Peter Olsen Trophy for the best Nature image, went 

to Tony Luha for his perfectly timed Spin Tern.   

Memberôs Choice for the favourite Digital image of last 

monthôs ó3ô exhibition, was Chris Hawkins for Panic and 

this monthôs Memberôs Choice for Print went to Theresa 

Pitter for Yellow-Billed Spoonbill. 

Next month, we will see Tony Luha and Diederik Spei-

jers teaming up to judge the Double Exposure exhibition.  

Those who attended Tonyôs recent workshop night on 

this subject should now be thinking about how to make 

creative use of silhouettes combined with other images, 

preferably in-camera.  

EXHIBITION DIRECTORôS  

REPORT 

Gary Louth 

WCC Sponsors 

Grateful thanks to our three retail sponsors in Camera 

Electronic, DigiDIRECT and Team Digital, who have 

all agreed to continue supporting the club for the com-

ing year. This takes the form of special prices, vouch-

ers, presentations and other assistance. 

Thanks also to the Federal Member for Swan, Steve 

Irons, whose office has provided free printing of Dark 

Rumours for the last 18 months.  

Above: Tony Luha re-

ceiving the Peterr Olsen 

Trophy from Alex 

Cearns. 

 

Left:  Yellow Billed 

Spoonbill by Theresa 

Pitter 

 

 

Left:  Chequer Board by 

Nola Sumner 

 

 

 

Below: Southernmost 

Tip of Africa by Frans 

Hugo 



4 

 

March Exhibition awards  

on the subject of Nature 

 

Projected Subject  33 entries  

Tony Luha Spin Tern Gold 

Keith Lightbody Surging Orca Gold 

Neil Winfield Jelly Friend Gold 

Theresa Pitter Tug-of-War Silver 

Nola Sumner Storm Brewing Silver 

Frank Mancini Tranquil waters Bronze 

Richard Sak Cotton Grass Bronze 

Printed Subject  18 entries  

Tony Luha Grasshopper Gold 

Theresa Pitter 
Morning YawnðYoung 
Darter 

Gold 

Gary Louth Duck! Silver 

Chris Hawkins Older Than You Bronze 

Marilyn Honeybun Fluke! Bronze 

Jane Speijers Banksia Bronze 

Projected Open  31 entries  

Nola Sumner Chequer Board Gold 

Frans Hugo Southernmost Tip of Africa Gold 

Theresa Pitter Ant Battle Silver 

Frank Mancini Athena Silver 

Neil Winfield Iôm watching You Bronze 

Lucy Mandyczewsky Hanging in there Bronze 

Marilyn Honeybun A Noddy Bronze 

Printed Open 17 entries  

Theresa Pitter Yellow-billed Spoonbill Gold 

Glen Moralee 
Waiting for Dad Silver 
Gelatine Print 

Silver 

Frans Hugo Agulhas Lighthouse Silver 

Chris Hawkins No Bronze 

Phil Unsworth I can See For Miles Bronze 

Patricia Crosthwaite Wild Pink Bronze 

Diederik Speijers Industrial Muscle Bronze 

Total entries for exhibition:  99  (11 monochrome) 

Judge: Alex Cearns 

Scottish Isobel set the scene perfectly, it was all hap-

pening at Leederville on February 19
th 

and we had a 

good one.  Isobel, sitting at her desk in the lobby selling 

tickets to the punters, was in a great spot to check the 

arms full of spoils  as they walked out after the foraging.  

It is the smiles that tell the story of a good market.  Iso-

bel tells me they were everywhere. 

We had the usual array of second hand gear on sale, 

and rather more digital than last time.  It seems that digi-

tal users upgrade their equipment very frequently, so 

there was a lot of newish equipment on offer, and plenty 

of lenses.  However, there was also a fair sprinkling of 

user film cameras, and a good number of buyers chas-

ing them, so all is not lost. I am reliably told that the hap-

piest buyer was a pro photographer who found a rollfilm 

Bronica camera that he had been chasing for years! 

Lenses were bountiful. I saw everything from 15mm to 

600mm on the day, not to mention a 180 degree fisheye 

addïon that sold early. Buyers were quite spoiled for 

choice, so if you were seeking lenses, you had come to 

the right place.  

There seemed to be a lot of lighting gear, just the shot 

for you portrait people, and there was a wide range of 

books on portraits available (and on any other topic you 

could name). We had film at giveaway prices, the stu-

dents were into that lot very early, and at the other end 

of the scale, there was a little bit of Leica.  The drones 

show created a lot of interest all morning, as did the $3 

Caf®, which was everybodyôs favourite and did very well 

on the day.  Once again, the Leederville market ticked 

every box, and there was a real buzz about the place. 

Which is no surprise, because some folk only see each 

other on Market days and there was a lot of catch ïup 

conversation to be got through.  I was hoarse. 

Tripods!  They were everywhere. The Miller tripod she 

mentioned was the professional cine tripod for many 

years.  An Australian invention by Miller the father, the 

fluid head that gave such smooth pan shots was the 

brainchild of his teenage son.  Who was too young to 

take out a patent for it, so it had to be registered in his 

Paôs name.  I bet the lad got extra pocket money for 

that! 

Finally, I thank all the volunteers from WCC and NEPG 

who gave time and effort to make this Market work so 

well, you did a great job   And a reminder to everyone, 

the next Market will be July 23
rd

 , same time, same 

place, same great day out.  Write that down NOW. 

PHOTOMARKET 

PREVIEW 

Bob Halligan 
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This year has started with an open mem-
bership discussion and suggestions for 
the upcoming years plan.  The following 
two weeks were given over to a club ex-
hibition of the theme ñThreeò followed by 
our AGM where the new committee was 
elected for the coming year including my-
self as ñProgram Directorò.  What a grand 
sounding title!  

The Program Subcommittee now con-
sists of myself, Isobel Pearson, Kim 
Stewart and Deborah Barnes.  Thanks 
should go to the retiring director Dennis 
Friend and program assistant Melissa 
Dewar for their previous valuable contri-
butions. 

During February all other program items 
were delivered from the membership.  
We have had Al Edgar, Greg Bell, Franz 
Hugo, Susan Vearncombe deliver an 
informative and entertaining evening on 
Famous photographers.  The following 
week Tony Luha provided us with his 
experience and organised an informative 
workshop on double exposure photogra-
phy. 

For March following our Nature Exhibition 
I'm involved along with Dennis Friend in 
providing short presentations on chang-
ing subjects backgrounds in Photoshop 
CS5 and a summary of Lightroom fea-
tures respectively.   

On March 15
th
 Andrew Marriott will be 

providing us with his experience in stitch-
ing and focus stacking images followed 
by Gary Browne on the 22

nd
 who will give 

us an exposé on underwater photogra-
phy.   

Finally, we hope to round off March with 
a talk from guest speaker and photojour-
nalist Martine Parret who is currently 
working for the United Nations in South 
Sudan.  

April will kick-off with our own Heather 
Robins giving a talk on the photography 
of industrial activity. 

 

Phil 
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Judith Shields 
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Diederik Speijers 
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Coming events 
Wednesday 15 March, 7.30pm:  

Quality from QuantityðAndrew Marriott. 
 

Wednesday 15 March: 

Print West entries close. 
 

Wednesday 29 March, 7.30pm:  

Photojournalism in a Conflict Zoneð

Martine Parret. 
 

Wednesday 5 April, 7.30pm:  

Double Exposure Exhibition. 

Check the website calendar for more details.  

More details are expected shortly as the new  

Program Team gets into gear. 

PROGRAM 

DIRECTORôS 

REPORT 

Philip Unsworth 

MORE DETAILS FOR PRINT-WEST 

¶ Only digital images are required. Should 

your image be selected for entry, the club 

will arrange and pay for printing and mat-

ting. 

¶ Images must have been taken on or after 1 

April 2016 and must not have been previ-

ously selected as a club entry into an Inter-

club or ClickWest event. There is nothing to 

stop you using an image that has been in a 

club exhibition or other external competi-

tions or that was entered but not selected 

as a club entry in last yearôs Interclub com-

petition. 

¶ Each entry into the Print-West competition 

will attract points toward WCCôs Photogra-

pher of the Year competition. 

¶ Andrew has created two galleries, one for 

colour images (2017 WAPF Interclub Col-

our) and one for monochrome images 

(2017 WAPF Interclub Mono). 

¶ You can upload up to four mono images 

and four colour images. 

¶ Images must be uploaded by 15 March. 

¶ Images should be limited to 1920 x 1080 

pixels and not more than 1.5MB in size but 

make sure you keep the high resolution 

originals in case your image is selected as 

a club entry and needs to be printed. Your 

image files should be jpegs in sRGB colour 

space and named as follows 

Colour entries 

C_WCC_YOURNAME_TITLE.jpg 

Monochrome Entries 

M_WCC_YOURNAME_TITLE.jpg for mono 
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SILVER AWARDS 

ABOVE: Waiting for Dad (Silver Gelatine Print) by Glen Moralee 

BELOW: Athena by Frank Mancini BELOW: Ant Battle by Theresa Pitter 

ABOVE: Duck! by Gary Louth 

ABOVE: Agulhas Lighthouse by Frans Hugo 

BELOW: Tug-of-War by Theresa Pitter 

ABOVE: Storm Brewing by Nola Sumner 
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BRONZE AWARDS  

ABOVE: Tranquil waters by Frank Mancini 

LEFT: Hanging in there by Lucy Mandyczewsky 

LEFT: Wild Pink by Patricia Crosthwaite 

RIGHT: Industrial Muscle by Diederik Speijers 

BELOW: Iôm Watching You by Neil Winfield 

ABOVE: No by Chris Hawkins 
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BELOW: I can See For Miles by Phil Unsworth 

BRONZE AWARDS  

BELOW: Cotton Grass by Richard Sak 

ABOVE: Older Than You by Chris Hawkins 

BELOW: Banksia by Jane Speijers 
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Five minutes with ... 

GARY LOUTH  

é from Roy Miller 

Cameras and computers 

have been my abiding inter-

ests since I was 16. I saved 

up for an Olympus OM10, 

gradually moving on to an 

OM-2 as my understanding 

grew. Birthdays, trips away 

and parties were all docu-

mented with candid snaps.  

While living in the north of WA there was plenty of op-

portunity for capturing the beauty of the landscape, es-

pecially in the Wet. During this time I also dabbled in the 

Kodachrome process in the darkroom, although our air-

conditioning was primitive and the chemical baths so 

hot, that processing time was measured in seconds and 

the outcome was inevitably very contrasty. 

It was only a relative few years ago, that I purchased a 

digital camera and experienced the freedom of instant 

review of an image, being able to re-take or delete if I 

wanted to! No more waiting days or weeks for slides to 

come back only to find that a camera setting had caused 

the entire roll to be over-exposed.  I have not taken an-

other film image since. 

I went through a couple of digital 

cameras, trying to get back to the 

level of resolution and colour satu-

ration that film supplied, finally 

going with a Nikon D810.  My 

promise to myself was that spend-

ing that sort of money should not 

be wasted, that I must join a club 

to gain more knowledge and learn 

how to properly use the new toy.  

Hence WCC, even though it was not the closest club, it 

offered a large group, weekly meetings and diverse 

topics. I have been a regular since late 2015. 

My greatest enjoyment has always come from visiting 

new places, finding stunning scenery and great light.  

Lately, I have tried macro, studio setups, post-

processing with Lightroom and Photoshop, even pic-

tures with people! 

The judges, speakers and members have taught me 

many new skills and honed my photographic eye to at 

least be able to identify what makes a good image.  I 

can easily take away at least one good tip or hint from 

every meeting, but more importantly, I am amongst like-

minded people that I can relate to.  I can completely 

understand when I hear some members say they had 

such a bad day at work, that they had to go out and 

take some photos!  I think we all feel the creative urge, 

and the club gives us the tools, incentive and encour-

agement to further our goals.  

 

 

 

 

 


